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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

     June 7, 2012
Approved by:___________________

Date:__________________________

Board Members Present: Arthur Keown, Chairman;  Rick Deschenes, Clerk; Gerald Page, 
                                         Jeff Fenuccio; Mike McGovern
All others Present:           Jen Hager, Planning Director, John Burns, Black Brook Realty, 

                                        Attorney Stephen Rodolakis,  Peter Leovich III
7:30pm – Public Hearing Continued
Peter Leovich III 

44 Marble Rd

A.Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Mr. Leovich explained that he was proposing to tear down and rebuild the dwelling on site but wanted to move it slightly further away from the wetlands.  He is requesting a (36)-ft +/- front and a (12)-ft+/- side setback variance. The Board reviewed the plan and determined that with the rebuild, the side setback  actually becomes less non-conforming. The Board agreed that since the last meeting they had viewed the site and a continuance was not necessary.
All present in favor or opposition: None

J.Fenuccio motioned, M.McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to close the hearing.

R. Deschenes steps down from the Board

Leland Hill Estates: Project Update

John Burns

Jennifer Hager, Town Planner

J. Hager explained to the Board that they now had the Lender’s agreement in hand which would replace the covenant with respect to the first phase of the project only. Hunter’s Court and lots 34 and 35 will remain under the covenant. Town Counsel has reviewed the agreement several times over and approved it. The contents of the Agreement were briefly outlined by J. Hager.
M. McGovern questioned the $611,391.75 Bond and why it did not address the access Rd.
John Burns did not understand why there was still an issue with the access road bridge when the decision required a letter from a structural engineer prior to the issuance of a building permit and that had been done.  J. Hager explained that there was still concern by both the Highway Commissioner and John Couture. It was noted she had an email from Mr. Burns Counsel noting that Mr. Burns would have no issue with hiring and independent structural engineer at his expense to look further into the structural work of the bridge as they moved forward.  By doing this, they would not have to include it in the bond.  She also noted that Town Counsel preferred that because the Building Commissioner felt there was a safety issue at hand, that he address it directly with Mr. Burns as part of the release of occupancies and not as part of the bond. If further into the project the Building Commissioner feels that his concerns regarding the Bridge have not been addressed he could report to the board, and a line item could be added to the bond prior to any draw downs.  
Mr. Burns stated that he was not totally in agreement with what he was hearing and that tying his hands with occupancy permits was not fair as it was not part of the decision. It was felt that he supplied a letter from a structural engineer as well as required and Jeff Walsh had reviewed the wall as well.  J. Hager responded that though there was a letter from the engineer the Building Commissioner still had concerns. She also noted that J. Walsh had said during the public meeting that he had taken a “general” look at the wall, but declined to comment further as he was not a structural engineer.
 J. Hager stated that the Building Commissioner administered the State Building Code and Zoning Enforcement and did not know what exact authority he had under 40B though it was thought that they were similar. She also stated that if Mr. Burns disagreed with the Commissioner’s decision, it had to be taken up with either John Couture or mediated through the Board. 

Mr. Burns responded that he had complied with the requirements of the Board’s decision and no one including himself could arbitrarily change it.  It was felt that holding up occupancy permits days before a closing was not something that they had agreed to.
J. Fenuccio stated that after his site visit he could understand the Building Commissioners concerns with the bowing and oxidation of the walls. He also had concerns as he knows that the bridge is currently blocked off and ultimately it is not known how it will hold up to heavier traffic. Mr. Burns responded that the reason the road was blocked off was because the Commissioner and Fire Chief had a concern with the drop off and the missing guardrails.
A.Keown felt that that the issue should be dealt with through the bond release process.
J. Fenuccio questioned if was acceptable to everyone to allow only (5) occupancy’s until such time that progress is made on the bridge issue in order to secure the town’s interest but yet not tie the hands of the developer. Mr. Burns found that agreeable.
M. McGovern noted his continued concerns with the project as the bridge remained untouched since last meeting and he was worried about families living there with it being unsafe. Discussion ensued on the subject and the Board’s message was loud and clear that they wanted the safety issue taken care of.

M. Mcgovern questioned what Mr. Burn’s plan of action entailed and was answered:
1. Bring the wall up to be higher than the pavement.

2. Bring in suitable soils to backfill.

3. Place guardrails.

4. Bring in loam and create the swale for drainage, and
5. Hydro seed
J. Burns noted that the Building Commissioner requested that the access road be blocked off and in good faith they had installed the boulders within 2 hours. The Board requested that Mr. Burns additionally install fencing as boulders did not stop children from going through. Mr. Burns responded that he would install orange fencing behind the boulders.

M. McGovern felt that he could not agree to allowing the issuance of more than three occupancy permits before seeing work progressing on the bridge. 
J. Hager requested clarification for the record that:
1.There would be an allowance of 3 Occupancy permits until bridge issue is resolved.
2. A structural engineer will perform inspections as ongoing work is being done on the bridge.

3. The Town will have their engineer perform their inspections, and
4. Orange fencing will be installed behind the boulders to block the right of way.

J. Burns added that at the end of bridge repair the structural engineer will submit a letter certifying the work.

M. McGovern wanted it known and on record that if it was felt that the bridge still had ongoing issues, he wanted to still reserve the right to bring in an independent or unbiased structural engineer to review  the work done.
Motions:

J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to accept the Lenders Agreement for Leland Hill Estates as approved by Town Counsel and dated June 7th 2012.
J.Fenuccio motioned, G. Page seconded and the vote unanimous to release lots 1-19 and lots 36-52 from the recorded covenant.

J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to allow only 3 occupancy permits until such time that the wall and bridge are deemed safe.
R. Deschenes rejoins the Board

Board Business:
May 3, 2012 Minutes

J Fenuccio motioned, M McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to accept the minutes as read.

Decision:

44 Marble Road - Peter Leovich III

J. Fenuccio motioned and M. McGovern seconded to grant the front and side setback relief as requested and  as shown on the plan submitted with the application.

Discussion:

The Board agreed that the new construction was an improvement and less non-conforming than the existing dwelling 
Vote: 5-0 In favor 

8:00pm

Meeting Adjourned

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

Secretary
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